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Massachusetts Land Trust Coalition, Inc. | 18 Wolbach Road, Sudbury MA 01776 | tel: 978-443-2233 | 

email:info@massland.org 
 

Conservation Partners (CP) Meeting Agenda 
Friday, June 14, 2024 10:00 AM – 12:15 PM 

Doyle Center Main Building, 464 Abbott Ave, Leominster, and Zoom 
 

Attendance:  On record at MLTC (43 Zoom / 39 live) 
 

Hand-outs: (Emailed https://massland.org/events/june-2024-conservation-partner-meeting) 
● June 14, 2024 Meeting Agenda 
● March 8th Meeting minutes  
● LTA Federal Policy Update 2024 June 14 
● State Policy Update 2024 June 14 

 

Kathy Orlando welcomed all and called the meeting to order at 10:02AM. 
  

1. Chair report.  Kathy Orlando, CP Chair reviewed meeting logistics for onsite and Zoom.   
a. Introductions were done for Zoom and live attendees. 
b.  William “Buzz” Constable moved and Cynthia Henshaw seconded the motion to accept the March 8, 

2024 minutes.  Hearing no discussion, Kathy called the vote.  VOTE: Unanimous 
c. Next meeting: Friday, September 20 (hybrid: MassWildlife HQ in Westborough and via Zoom)  

 

2. Update on Biodiversity Goals for the Commonwealth.  Tom O’Shea, Commissioner, Massachusetts 
Department of Fish and Game (SEE Attachment A, p. 6) provided this update: 

a. Future presentations will be updated to improve accessibility and public understanding.   
b. Most people connect to nature through flora and fauna species, therefore the biodiversity focus will be 

on species native to MA.  Tom noted that New England is a biodiversity “hot spot”. 
c. Need to make biodiversity relevant to all, whether urban parks and gardens, waterways or rural areas. 
d. Emphasized that healthy ecosystems are important for all species including humans.  Nature-based 

solutions are a key element of climate resilience. 
e. A significant challenge will be to explain the loss of natural resources and species that are “invisible” to 

the public and as such, many are unaware. 
f. Need to address:  

i. Environmental injustice to those in both urban and rural underserved areas 
ii. Invasive species and habitat fragmentation 

iii. Species at risk of extinction (432 species in MA) 
g. Gov. Maura Healy has emphasized that biodiversity is an important component in addressing climate 

change (EO #618). 
h. This work in Massachusetts is part of a global movement and the pace of land conservation needs to be 

doubled with a priority goal of 40% of land conserved by 2050. 
i. Need to ensure coastal and marine habitat health as these are both key to a healthy economy.  Work 

includes dam removals and culvert replacements to restore rivers and streams. 
j. Land use planning is a key element as each of the following need to be balanced: the housing crisis at 

the community level and a no net loss of farm land while achieving conservation goals for resiliency. 
k. Engaging children with nature is a priority. 
l. Public (virtual) meetings to be held on July 17th and July 23rd and more information to be posted to 

DFG’s website: https://www.mass.gov/orgs/department-of-fish-and-game 
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m. Q & A included comments on dam removal and reconciling biodiversity goals with the current 
administration’s goal to streamline energy facilities permitting and housing development. The 
Unlocking Housing committee (See Kurt) is discussing ideas such as incentives to prioritize 
disturbed/developed land for housing vs. pristine landscape; bringing Biomap to the frontline with 
residents; indigenous community engagement and Conrad Crawford’s work on relationships and work 
with indigenous tribes; how to elevate work with Cons Coms (Michelle Girard) and importance of 
wetlands restoration (Heidi Ricci); questions about financial resources for conservation and need for 
government support. Kurt noted 40% by 2050 goal is strong and the need for resources has been 
publicly stated and there will be an increase in state budget for this and Resilient Lands Initiative is 
addressing it as well; Question on PILOTS (Payments in Lieu of Taxes) from Chris LaPointe in chat and 
how to address this, especially for smaller communities who need the tax income. 

 

3. Presentation of Slate and Election, FY25 MLTC Board of Trustees- Kathy Orlando (See Attachment B, p. 9) 
a. The board members who are coming off the board as of June 30th (Paul Catanzaro, Karen Grey, Cynthia 

Henshaw, and Rich Hubbard) were graciously thanked for their service.   
b. Kathy then presented both the board candidates for re-election and the new candidates and reviewed 

the voting process for candidates up for re-election.  Robb reviewed voting procedure allowing only one 
voter from each eligible member organizations as posted.  Candidates for re-election include: Jack 
Clarke, Christa Collins, and Vidya Tikku.  New candidates include Rachel Bruce, Mary Griffin, and Emily 
Myron (See Attachment B for bios).   

c. Kathy reviewed the process for voting and noted the voting options of: in favor; opposed; or abstain.  
In-person attendees voted via show of hands; virtual attendees a via Zoom poll.  Buzz Constable moved 
and Cynthia Henshaw seconded the motion to approve the slate.  Hearing no discussion, Kathy called 
the vote.  LIVE VOTE: Unanimous in favor.  Zoom vote: Majority in favor.  (73% in favor [8 of 11 voters], 
0 opposed, 27% of those on Zoom abstained [3 of 11 voters])   
 

4. LTA Report – Jen Plowden, New England Program Manager (See Attachment C, p. 13 / LTA Policy update as 
emailed) gave the following summary: 

a. Mariah Fogg, formerly at BNRC, is the new New England Program Coordinator. 
b. Reviewed Advancing Excellence Program to assist land trusts (LTs) increase capacity and impact. 
c. Recent short-course on Building a strategic fundraising program for LTs was a success, with follow-up 

networking  sessions upcoming 
d. LTA Rally is in Providence this year Sept. 25th – 28th and early registration ends August 12th and will 

include a board member summit. 
e. NRCS Conservation Acquisition Team building programs to assure LTs understand federal funding 

sources.  On June 24th there's a webinar on this topic.  Link is on website and was put in the chat to 
meet the NRCS team: https://landtrustalliance.org/resources/learn/explore/meet-the-alliances-nrcs-
easement-acquisition-team 

f. LTA has new jobs posted for New England and all directed to see Job Board on LTA’s website. 
g. All directed to Resource Center on LTA website. 
h. Jen encouraged all with questions or future needs to contact her. 
i. Q&A:  a LT does not have to be accredited to participate in any of the sessions or programs noted; In 

addition, programs are open to land trusts that are members of either LTA or MLTC. 
 

5. MLTC Staff Report -- Robb Johnson, MLTC Executive Director (See Attachment D, p. 16) provided this update. 
a. Reviewed upcoming meetings including the next one on September 20th 
b. Program updates were reviewed and Robb thanked all involved in recent programs. 
c. Noted that MLCC in March was successful. 
d. Next MLCC will be in March at UMass Amherst and a call for proposals will be coming this summer.  He 

summarized the results of the vote on whether the conference should be on Friday vs. Saturday and 
attendees were polled:  Question: If the MLCC were on a Friday vs. Saturday would you be more likely 
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to attend?  In person count: more likely: 8; less likely: 1; no difference 21.  Virtual participants’ online 
poll: more likely = 59% [17 of 29 voters], less likely = 0, no difference = 41% [12 of 29 voters] 

i. Frequent comments that those who work during the week and could not attend on a weekday.  
This comment was also common in poll done online earlier this week. 

ii. Heidi Ricci noted other conferences held on Saturdays in March make it difficult to give up too 
many Saturdays.   

iii. Question was asked about whether MLCC being held in western MA is being considered. 
e. Robb noted that some MLCC attendees were receiving emails offering to sell the attendee list of past 

MLCCs. MLTC is investigating whether this is fraudulent and will have an update in next week’s eNews. 
f. Robb encouraged everyone to review the Service Provider Directory and encourage service providers 

they work with to add themselves.   
g. Resources for LTs reviewed including large video library of past trainings. 

 

6. Policy Update.  Robb Johnson provided the following update for Jack Clarke, MLTC Policy Chair who could not 
attend today’s meeting.  (See Attachment E, p. 19).   

a. Updates were given on priority legislation, funding and administrative actions as noted in Attach. E. 
b. Robb thanked Martha Bebinger for her radio story on the Conservation Land Tax Credit (CLTC) on 

WBUR (https://www.wbur.org/news/2024/05/24/conservation-land-tax-credit-funding-preservation-
rehoboth) and noted that this story might go national for a Marketplace segment. 

c. Overall, the state budget is headed in positive direction. 
d. Climate Bill emerging but timing uncertain as issues are being addressed.  Goal will be to streamline the 

energy facilities siting.  Recognizing the need for this, advocates are also working to ensure that water 
and land resources are protected. 
Robb thanked everyone who sat on the State’s Commission on Energy Infrastructure Siting and 
Permitting (CEISP), which provided recommendations that will shape this bill. . 

e. Environmental Bond anticipated in early 2025, but groundwork is being laid now for this as it will be 
setting the spending framework for several years to come.  Allows policy riders to be attached and 

MLTC is now participating in a broad coalition of colleagues organized by Sam Anderson, Director of 

Legislative and Government Affairs at Mass Audubon, to advocate for our priorities. 
f. The State Capital Plan for the coming year was released yesterday, June 13th.  (See figures on p. 19).  

Robb asked Kurt to comment on how numbers compared to last year and he noted that EEA Land 
Protection has gone up by $1.2 M from last year, while most other lines were level funded.  This is all 
state money but additional federal monies, including ARPA (American Rescue Plan Act) funds, are also 
covering conservation and stewardship costs.  Deadlines for applying for these federal matching funds 
are imminent and applications will be needed ASAP. 

g. MLTC is very interested in assisting local LTs in hosting legislator events based on recent, successful 
events. 
 

7. State Agency Updates –Bob Wilber, Director of Conservation Services and Agency Staff provided this update: 
a. Current CR status: DCR is working very hard on the CR review process to improve it and reduce the 

remaining backlog.  Grant related applications (38) were prioritized and progress has been made on 
deadline sensitive applications for June 30th deadline.  CLTC CRs (21) will be addressed soon as they are 
calendar year based.  Overall, 247 CRs are “in the system” with status as follows: 

 50 are out for signatures or applicants’ action 

 38 are for grants, to be finished by 6-30-2024 

 21 are CLTC projects, due by the end of the year 

 113 are in active review 

 84 have not yet started. 
b.   Staffing:  The goal is to have the backlog addressed by this fall.  Many CRs are going to an outside law 

firm for initial review to accelerate the process.  Four additional reviewers are starting next week and 
will join the other outside reviewers already on board.  Robb asked for additional clarity on how the 
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current updates will assure that the backlog will be addressed by fall, given that these promises of 
additional help coming soon have been repeated at the past several of our quarterly meetings.  Bob 
responded that some of the delay issues are outside of DCS control and progress is being made on this.   

c. Lengthy discussion on the frustration with delay despite efforts of Bob and Kurt.  Christa suggested 
both the CR template and the CR drafting process be improved and Bob noted that both of these, in 
addition to other things, are being considered.  The CR template/process group will be reconvened.   

d. More comments were made on the need for resolution of deadlines especially when working with 
landowners.  Buzz Constable emphasized that the backlog should be resolved before reconvening the 
CR group.  Bob is planning to move on both.  Colin Novik mentioned that non-deadline driven CRs may 
not get done while the landowners are still alive.   

e. Heidi Ricci asked about the selection process for the new outside law firm.  Bob confirmed that general 
counsel is moving forward on this.  Kathy Sferra asked questions on the process for experienced CR 
writers, and whether they could benefit from expedited review.  Bob clarified that the same reviewer 
will work with the applicant.   

f. Mark Robinson on Zoom suggested a working group of land trust practitioners and state agency staffs 
brainstorm ways to streamline working in partnerships, including multiple grant rounds each year, 
lengthening the pre-acquisition window for partners on state grants, removing the CR requirement on 
state grants when possible.  Robb Johnson suggested this discussion could be held at the fall retreat, as 
the planning committee had already proposed focus on related topics. 

g. Bob summarized that the Resilient Land Coalition, a public/private effort, will be holding an urban-
focused meeting in August.   

h. Two new grants for private forest reserves which could be helpful for NGOs and municipalities (munis) 
are being issued; also coming soon is Land Conservation Assistance grant to l help munis and LTs 
engage needed capacity to complete land conservation projects.   

i.  EEA is gearing up for an NRCS grant application which if funded would be distributed through the 
Resilient Land Coalition.  Funds could be used for a variety of conservation related projects.  In response 
to a question, an indigenous tribe could be eligible to apply and receive funding if done with 501(c)(3). 
 

8. Kurt Gaertner, Assistant Secretary for Environmental Policy, provided the following summary:  
a. The SMART (Solar Massachusetts Renewable Target) Program is working on revised solar guidelines and 

incentives, which will be provided for comment soon.  
b. The Administration is going to work on a comprehensive land use plan with the intent of looking for 

solutions to reconcile potential conflicts, such as that between the need to significantly increase 
housing and conservation. 

c. Regulations to implement the PLPA (Public Lands Conservation Act) have been drafted and will be 
provided for comment following the required process.  

i. The PLPA requires an assessment to determine if a replacement parcel provides equivalent or 
greater natural resource value.  The first EEA findings on such a question (related to an Article 
97 withdrawal petition from the Town of Milton) will be issued son.   

ii. No submissions have been made via the PLPA Portal, so they are reconsidering what 
mechanisms should be used to receive petitions and supporting documentation from those 
proposing Article 97 withdrawals.  We are approaching the end of legislative session.  It seems 
Art. 97 bills have decreased in number this session compared to past session.  It is unclear if the 
PLPA was a factor in this, but it is positive. 
 

d. Melissa Cryan reviewed noted the approaching July 11th PARC and LAND grant deadline and July 15th 
Conservation Partnership grant deadline.  She invited everyone to reach out to her with questions or 
needs.  Also, she wanted to make it known that the Conservation Assistance funding can be used to 
fund designs to make local parks more resilient.  Vanessa Farny said that decisions from the recent 
Landscape Partnership grant round are pending final approval and should be known in July.  The new 
Land Conservation Assistance capacity grant program should be out soon. 
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e. APR and Farmland Action Plan updates were given by Katherine Otto from MDAR. New grants are 
coming out for APRs and private APRs, coordinating on a regional scale.  MDAR has about $10M to 
commit by the end of October. Farmland action plan was released in December and now working on 
how to implement priority elements of that.  Please reach out to Katherine Otto with questions and she 
welcomed LT involvement. 
 

9. Committee and Working Group Updates  
a. Early Career Conservation Network (ECCN).  Mariah Fogg (Land Trust Alliance) gave the following 

update:   
i. Organizing Committee has been meeting monthly to increase their strategic approach with one 

event per season per area of state.  Technical training combined with casual gatherings.   
ii. Three events are being hosted this summer and link in chat on July 24th event with a Coldbrook 

Preserve tour: https://secure.qgiv.com/for/earconcarnetcolbropretou.   
iii. Networking events are being planned for both Cambridge, MA and W. MA with Kestrel LT.  
iv. New participants on the committee were noted. 

 

b. Agriculture.  Kathy Orlando (Sheffield Land Trust) introduced Kathleen Doherty from AFT who is new in 
her role which is to support LTs and AG Coms to protect farmland.  Funding is available.  Referenced 
upcoming webinar on this topic on June 20.  She asked for anyone with questions to contact her.  Kathy 
noted that goal is to leverage LT involvement in ag protection.  Also noted that MDAR is very good with 
this.  Towns across MA are adopting Farmland of Local Importance which makes funding available for 
preserving some farms that may not have qualified before.    
 

10. Other announcements  
a. Colin Novik noted a new power line corridor (National Interest Electric Transmission Corridor) is being 

proposed that 
i. Would be 1 mile wide and 60 miles long.  This corridor will then be exempt from rules and 

regulations concerning the conserved lands it will be going through.  Map link posted in chat 
and here, noting it intersects with various state and land trust-protected properties: 
https://massland.org/sites/default/files/images/nietc_ny-ne.png 

ii. More information on the power line corridor: https://www.energy.gov/gdo/national-interest-
electric-transmission-corridor-designation-process  

 

12:15: Adjournment Cynthia Henshaw moved and Janet Milkman seconded the motion to adjourn.  Hearing no 
discussion, Kathy called the vote.  VOTE: Unanimous. 
 

Respectfully submitted, 
Rita Gibes Grossman, clerk 
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Attachment E 

MLTC Policy Update 
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